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BOARD OF FIRE COMMISSIONERS  
TRUCKEE MEADOWS FIRE PROTECTION DISTRICT 

 
TUESDAY 11:00 a.m. JUNE 12, 2012 
 
PRESENT: 

Bonnie Weber, Vice Chairperson 
John Breternitz, Commissioner 

Kitty Jung, Commissioner 
David Humke, Commissioner 

 
Nancy Parent, Chief Deputy Clerk 

Katy Simon, County Manager 
Paul Lipparelli, Legal Counsel 
Tim O’Brien, Division Chief 

 
ABSENT: 

Robert Larkin, Chairman 
 
 The Board convened at 11:53 a.m. in regular session in the Commission 
Chambers of the Washoe County Administration Complex, 1001 East Ninth Street, Reno, 
Nevada, and conducted the following business: 
 
12-117F AGENDA ITEM 13 
 
Agenda Subject: “Commissioners’/Manager’s Announcements, requests for 
information, topics for future agendas, and statements relating to items not on the 
Agenda. (No discussion among Commissioners will take place on this item.)” 
 
 Vice Chairperson Weber read and presented the Resolution to Kurt 
Latipow, Fire Services Coordinator, in appreciation of Mr. Latipow’s service to Washoe 
County.  
 
 Mr. Latipow said he could not have envisioned five years ago what the 
road would be for himself and his wife, nor did he fully understand the talent, strength 
and professionalism of the County team. He stated he learned so much from the Manager 
and other staff members, and it had been a great pleasure to work with the 
Commissioners to see some of the dreams become realities. He said he had the utmost 
respect for the tough decisions the Board made, and he believed the path towards 
regionalization would serve the County’s citizens well. He stated he was very pleased to 
have been an employee of this County. 
 
 Later in the meeting, Vice Chairperson Weber asked how prepared the 
volunteers would be on July 1, 2012. Charles Moore, Transitional Fire Chief, said he 
asked the Volunteer Chiefs to assist with the transition on July 1, 2012, and he believed 
most would stand up for 24 hours on transition day. He said the volunteers would also 
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provide assistance on July 4th. He advised the volunteer fleet had gone through the 
County shops and was in good shape.  
 
12-118F AGENDA ITEM 2 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public Comment. Comment heard under this item will be limited 
to two minutes per person and may pertain to matters both on and off the Board of 
Fire Commissioners agenda. The District will also hear public comment during 
individual action items, with comment limited to two minutes per person. 
Comments are to be made to the Board of Fire Commissioners as a whole.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment.  
 
 CONSENT AGENDA – ITEMS 3A AND 3B 
 
12-119F AGENDA ITEM 3A 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of BOFC meeting minutes from May 21, 2012 and May 
22, 2012.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Chairman Larkin absent, it was ordered that Agenda Item 
3A be approved.   
 
12-120F AGENDA ITEM 3B 
 
Agenda Subject: “Update, discussion and possible direction related to the status of 
the Truckee Meadows – Sierra Fire Protection District’s Expanded Transition Plan. 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Chairman Larkin absent, it was ordered that Agenda Item 
3B be approved.   
 
 Later in the meeting, Commissioner Jung asked what the status was of 
Items 14, 22, and 34, under the Organization and Operations Tasks in the Transition Plan. 
John Slaughter, Management Services Director, said the transition team met yesterday 
and Item 14 was 90 percent complete. 
 
 Tim Leighton, Battalion Chief, said all of the equipment necessary for the 
apparatus and the personnel had been ordered under Item 34. He stated the equipment 
was trickling in and was being stored at one of the TMFPD stations. He said everything 
needed to operate the District would be received by July 1, 2012, except for the turnous. 
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He explained the employees needed to be on board so the turnouts could be sized to 
them, but 150 sets of turnouts were lent to the District until the new sets were received.  
 
 Commissioner Jung asked what the issue was with Item 10, the fire 
records management system under Technology Tasks in the Transition Plan. She noted 
the Board came to rely very heavily on those reports. Chief Leighton said the TMFPD 
fire reporting system was already in place and no additional software was required. He 
stated both the TMFPD and the Sierra Fire Protection District (SFPD) would point to the 
TMFPD reporting system as of July 1, 2012.   
 
 Commissioner Jung asked for a status on Item 6, the four-party agreement 
under External Relationship Tasks in the Transition Plan. Mr. Latipow said the 
groundwork for that agreement was laid today with the approval of the automatic and 
mutual aid agreements. He said Chief Leighton was now the lead on the “move up and 
cover” plan, which would be in place on July 1, 2012.  
 
 Mr. Slaughter stated he would get an answer on the status of the desk 
manuals, Item 22.  
 
12-121F AGENDA ITEM 4 
 
Agenda Subject: “Fire Chief Report – Report and discussion related to Fire District 
operations by Reno/Truckee Meadows Chief Michael Hernandez.”  
 
 Reno/Truckee Meadows Fire Chief Michael Hernandez extended his 
congratulations and best wishes to Kurt Latipow, Fire Services Coordinator, on his 
position as the new Fire Chief in Lompoc, California. He said Mr. Latipow was an asset 
to the community that would be missed. 
 
 Chief Hernandez reviewed his report, which included station brownouts, 
Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD) responses in May, significant 
events, and volunteer statistics.  
 
 Commissioner Jung asked why Station 18’s response time was so much 
higher. Chief Hernandez replied it was because Station 18 had a fairly large response 
district. Vice Chairperson Weber said she appreciated all of the volunteer information 
included in the report. Chief Hernandez said the Interlocal Agreement was coming to an 
end, but he would present one last report in July for the month of June. He stated he 
would also present a recap to the Board regarding where things were and what was done. 
He stated it had been a pleasure and an honor to serve this Board and the citizens of 
Washoe County.  
 
 Commissioner Humke said he would welcome that report and would 
welcome a report from Chief Hernandez any time, because he felt it helped everyone 
work together. He said he heard many times from citizens that they did not care what 
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color the truck was that showed up when they called, and were just thankful someone 
showed up.  
 
 Commissioner Humke asked if the rolling stock had been successfully 
divided. Chief Hernandez said staff had identified most of the major items and there was 
a plan, which would be equitable to both jurisdictions, to divide up the capital rolling 
stock and supplies by a date certain. He noted some items were consumables and some 
equipment had reached the end of its life span. He said staff was working to make sure 
items that were the property of the TMFPD were returned and there was a formula in 
place to divide up things purchased under the consolidated budget. Commissioner Humke 
thanked Chief Hernandez for his service to the County.  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz said the transition time would be extremely 
important for standing up the new fire department, and there would be innumerable 
opportunities for glitches to occur. He requested the Chief remain committed to making 
the transition as seamless as possible, because that would be in the best interests of the 
people who lived both in Reno and in the unincorporated areas. Chief Hernandez said the 
plan was to have Chief Officers in place at all of the Truckee Meadows stations to ensure 
the transition went as smoothly as possible. He stated a Chief Officer would be assigned, 
as well as Information Technology (IT) staff, when the dispatching protocols were 
changed over to make sure that transition went smoothly. He felt moving the transition 
time from midnight to 8:00 a.m. would be beneficial to both parties. He said it was 
recognized certain issues might carry over into July, and there would not be a flat cutoff 
on June 30, 2012. He said his staff was working with the County’s staff to make sure any 
issues were addressed a quickly as possible. 
 
 Commissioner Breternitz asked if the TMFPD staff would have access to 
the facilities prior to the actual transition. Chief Hernandez said having a team do a pre-
assessment had been discussed with John Slaughter, Management Services Director, and 
he did not see an issue with it. Commissioner Breternitz thanked Chief Hernandez for his 
support. 
 
 There was no action taken or public comment on this item. 
 
12-122F AGENDA ITEM 5 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of an amendment with the City of Reno to the parties' 
First Amended Interlocal Agreement for Fire Service and Consolidation 
amending the time by which the agreement shall terminate from June 30, 2012 at 
midnight to July 1, 2012 at 8:00a.m.” 
 
 Kurt Latipow, Fire Services Coordinator, said the transition time was set 
for 8:00 a.m., because it was felt daylight would make for a smoother transition. He said 
this item was on the Reno City Council’s agenda tomorrow. 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
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 On motion by Commissioner Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner 
Humke, which motion duly carried with Chairman Larkin absent, it was ordered that 
Agenda Item 5 be approved. The Amendment for same is attached hereto and made a part 
of the minutes thereof. 
 
 BLOCK VOTE – AGENDA ITEMS 6, 7, 8, 9, AND 10 
 
 Commissioner Jung asked if these were simply housekeeping items that 
needed to be completed prior to July 1, 2012. Kurt Latipow, Fire Services Coordinator, 
said it was due to removing the City of Reno as a party to the agreements and to moving 
to a more standardized format for everything but the federal agreements, which were 
dictated by the federal government.  
 
 Commissioner Breternitz asked if the agreements all included automatic 
aid and mutual aid. Mr. Latipow replied they did. He said the aid period was different in 
the agreement with the City of Sparks. He said they moved to a 12-hour period without 
the expectation of reimbursement, while the period remained at 24-hours in all of the 
other agreements. 
 
12-123F AGENDA ITEM 6 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of a Cooperative Agreement between the City of 
Sparks Fire Department and the Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Humke, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried with Chairman Larkin absent, it was ordered that 
Agenda Item 6 be approved. The Cooperative Agreement for same is attached hereto and 
made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
12-124F AGENDA ITEM 7 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of a Cooperative Fire Agreement  and Annual 
Operating Plan between the USDA Humboldt-Toiyabe National Forest Carson 
Ranger District and the Truckee Meadows Fire Protection  District.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Humke, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried with Chairman Larkin absent, it was ordered that 
Agenda Item 7 be approved. The Cooperative Fire Agreement for same is attached hereto 
and made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
  



PAGE 6  JUNE 12, 2012 

12-125F AGENDA ITEM 8 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of a Cooperative betw een  the  Truckee 
Meadows  Fire  Protec t ion  and the  S torey  County  Fire  
Department .” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Humke, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried with Chairman Larkin absent, it was ordered that 
Agenda Item 8 be approved. The Cooperative Agreement for same is attached hereto and 
made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
12-126F AGENDA ITEM 9 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of a Cooperative Agreement between the Truckee 
Meadows Fire Protection and Carson City on behalf of the Carson City Fire 
Department.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Humke, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried with Chairman Larkin absent, it was ordered that 
Agenda Item 9 be approved. The Cooperative Agreement for same is attached hereto and 
made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
12-127F AGENDA ITEM 10 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of a Cooperative Agreement between the Truckee 
Meadows Fire Protection and the North Lyon County Fire Protection District.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Humke, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried with Chairman Larkin absent, it was ordered that 
Agenda Item 10 be approved. The Cooperative Agreement for same is attached hereto 
and made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
12-128F AGENDA ITEM 11 
 
Agenda Subject: “Update on the status of the Interlocal Agreement for Dispatch 
Services with the City of Reno and plan of transition for provision of dispatch to 
the Sheriff's Office.” 
 
 Kurt Latipow, Fire Services Coordinator, said no agreement had been 
reached with the City of Reno regarding continuing to provide dispatch services for the 
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Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD). He said staff put in place the 
process of transitioning dispatch to the Sheriff’s Office (SO).  
 
 Russell Peterson, Administrative Division Captain, said dispatch’s move 
from Incline Village to Reno’s Regional Emergency Communication Center (ECOMM) 
was completed the second week of May. He commended the staff from Washoe County’s 
Technology Services Department, Reno’s ECOMM, and the fire personnel because the 
move went very well due to their efforts. He said two of the six newly-hired dispatchers 
started at the end of May and the remaining four started yesterday. He stated three of 
them had prior dispatch experience, which meant they would require 50 percent less 
training time and would be working on dispatching calls much quicker.  
 
 Captain Peterson said a working group was formed to address the 
challenges of taking over dispatch services for the TMFPD on July 1, 2012. He discussed 
the software challenges being faced. He stated those challenges would not delay 
performing dispatch services on July 1, 2012, but would require the dispatchers to do 
more work to dispatch the calls. He said an item would be brought back to the Board 
once a quote was received on solving the software issue.  
 
 Captain Peterson explained the Essential Service Number (ESN) was a 
unique number provided by cell and landline service providers, which allowed a 9-1-1 
call to be routed to the correct dispatch center. He said it would take four to six months to 
make the transition, because every landline phone would have to be updated by the 
private companies and every cell tower would have to readjusted to point to the SO’s 
dispatch center for  9-1-1 calls. He said there would be a transitional period where the 
assistance of Reno’s ECOMM would be needed on answering those phone calls due to 
the staff not being available yet to take those 9-1-1 calls. He explained the issue with the 
cell phone 9-1-1 calls was cell phone calls were passed from cell tower to cell tower if 
one tower was busy. He stated that meant cell phone calls would come in from not only 
the County, but from the Cities of Reno and Sparks and even from as far away as 
Oakland, California. He said that would be a challenge for the SO because they did not 
have the numbers on what phone calls Reno’s ECOMM received due to their not 
breaking the calls out. He stated the transitional period would provide an idea of what 
calls could be expected and what additional issues might need to be addressed.  
 
 Captain Peterson said on July 26, 2012 there would be a contract between 
the SO and the City of Reno brought before the Board for the City to assist in answering 
9-1-1 calls, which would be in the best interests of public safety to ensure no 9-1-1 calls 
were dropped.  
 
 Commissioner Humke asked if there was an estimate of what percentage 
of households in the unincorporated area only had cell phones and no landline phones. 
Captain Peterson replied he had no idea, and he was not sure there was a way to get that 
information. Commissioner Humke believed going to cell phones and ditching landlines 
was a trend. Captain Peterson agreed.  
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 Commissioner Humke said there was a 9-1-1 surcharge, which was $.25 a 
month. He asked if there was a way to use some of that money to fund dispatch services 
or was it solely used to provide assistance to the hearing impaired. John Slaughter, 
Slaughter, Management Services Director, stated he was on the 9-1-1 Advisory Board. 
He said he asked at the last meeting if there were things in the SO’s transition that could 
be looked at, and it was on the next 9-1-1 Advisory Board agenda. 
 
 Commissioner Jung asked if she understood correctly it would take 30 to 
45 seconds more for the SO’s dispatchers to dispatch a 9-1-1 call. Captain Peterson 
explained the initial call would go out, but there would be subsequent work required to 
get additional units and the volunteers paged out, which the Dispatch Supervisor believed 
would be 30 to 45 seconds. Commissioner Jung asked how much the contract with the 
City of Reno would cost. Captain Peterson said it was $96,000 for a six month period. 
Commissioner Jung asked if this would be reflected in the unanticipated standup costs 
she had asked for from Mary Walker, Walker and Associates.  Katy Simon, County 
Manager, said it would be provided from the SO’s budget because it was a dispatch 
related issue. She advised the SO would be paid by the TMFPD for dispatch services 
from the money the TMFPD would have been paying for dispatch services.  
 
 Cathy Brandhorst addressed the Board regarding 9-1-1 calls.  
 
12-129F AGENDA ITEM 12 
 
Agenda Subject: “Possible Closed Session pursuant to NRS 288.220 for the purpose 
of discussing with management representatives labor matters associated with 
delivery of new fire services.” 
 
 There was no closed session. 
 
12-130F AGENDA ITEM 14 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public Comment. Comment heard under this item will be limited 
to two minutes per person and may pertain to matters both on and off the Board of 
Fire Commissioners agenda. The Commission will also hear public comment during 
individual action items, with comment limited to two minutes per person. 
Comments are to be made to the Commission as a whole.” 
 
 Cathy Brandhorst addressed the Board.  
 
 Cliff Low stated based on conversations with Fire Chief Charles Moore, 
the Bowers Station would only have a two-person rescue unit. He said that meant the 
nearest station available to address a structure fire would be on the north end and on the 
other side of Washoe Lake.  He stated earlier today an agreement with Carson City was 
approved; but he did not see anything about automatic aid in the annual operating plan, 
especially the south end of Washoe Valley where Carson City might be able to provide 
automatic aid. He asked the Board and Chief Moore to take a close look at automatic aid 
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and to modify the operating plan if necessary, along with working with dispatch, to 
provide Washoe Valley with the fastest possible service.  
 
 Commissioner Humke said automatic aid was just approved. Kurt 
Latipow, Fire Services Coordinator, explained as per standard procedure, the Operations 
Chief was working with the jurisdictions in all of the agreements to identify the run cards, 
which were then built into the computer-aided dispatch system. He said there had been a 
long-standing relationship with Carson City, and there were no projected changes to that 
relationship or to the run cards.  
 
 * * * * * * * * * * * 
 
12:48 p.m. Vice Chairperson Weber said the meeting was adjourned without 
opposition.  
 
 
 
 
 
  _____________________________ 
  ROBERT M. LARKIN, Chairman 
  Truckee Meadows Fire 
  Protection District 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
 
_________________________________ 
AMY HARVEY, Washoe County Clerk 
and Ex-Officio Clerk, Truckee Meadows 
Fire Protection District 
 
Minutes Prepared By: 
Jan Frazzetta, Deputy County Clerk  
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